

NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft) 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 16th May, 2016 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Barraclough, Colledge, Thomas-Foxley, Kalaher, Jennings, Tuson, Jarman and Gibbs
Immediately prior to the meeting, Cllr Rayner tendered his resignation in writing to the Chairman which was accepted with immediate effect.
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (12) and the Press. 
Questions and comments were then invited from members of the public present.
An observation was made about some fly tipping and rubbish build up near to Pier Road Car Park.

A question was asked about the notice board on the Duver which has been out of action following storm Katie. The Clerk stated that he was at present compiling a report to the council on the replacement and replenishment of the Parish notice boards.

A question was asked with regard to the parking strategy. Both the Clerk and the Chairman agreed that it would be discussed in full at a future Parish Council meeting.

It was asked if the Parish Survey would be open to those who have businesses within the Parish. The Clerk confirmed that the online version will be open to all and there will be extra hard copies available.

Cllr Barraclough outlined the timeline for the Parish Plan once the results of the survey are known.

16/65

Election of Chairman:

The Chairman stood down and invited nominations for the post of Chairman for the coming year. Cllr Thomas Foxley proposed Cllr Turner be elected as Chairman. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and agreed unanimously by the members. The Chairman signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 
16/66        
Chairman’s initial Address / Comments:
The Chairman stated that this was the last year before the elections. There are many issues that are likely to become important, not least the parking strategy and consultation.  
16/67

Election of Vice-Chairman:
Cllr Turner proposed that Cllr Barraclough be elected as Vice-Chairman. This was seconded by Cllr Colledge and agreed unanimously by the members. The Vice-Chairman signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
16/68
Apologies for Absence:
The meeting was attended in full.
16/69
Declarations of Personal and Prejudicial Interest:
Cllr Jennings declared a personal interest in agenda item 16/79, Defibrillator and 16/80, Crossing Patrol at Nettlestone Primary School.
Cllr Tuson declared a personal interest in agenda item 16/79, Defibrillator and 16/80, Crossing Patrol at Nettlestone Primary School.

Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared a personal interest in agenda item 16/72, Planning, ii) Land rear of Roseneath, Madeira Road: v) Robin Hill, Seaview Lane: vi) Miramar, Old Seaview Lane and vii) 9, Gregory Avenue.
Cllr Turner declared a personal interest in agenda item 16/72, Planning, ii) Land rear of Roseneath, Madeira Road.

16/70
It was proposed by Cllr Gibbs that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday April 18th 2016 be approved by the members with no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and agreed with 8 votes for and 1 abstention.  
16/71
Clerk’s Report:
Page 1

· The Clerk circulated to members a reply from the IW Council with regard to the shingle on the Duver and outside the Dell Café.
The link to the Friends of the Hersey Nature Reserve Website has now been added to the Parish Council Website.

Page 5

· 16/59 – A letter was written and a reply received from the planning department at the IW Council with regard to the Roadside Inn.
· 16/61 – A response to the consultation on the Flood Risk Management Strategy was submitted to the IW Council as per the resolution.
Page 7

· 16/64 – (i) The Clerk has not yet written to the individual with the dogs at Seaview Recreation Ground due to workload. However, it is hoped that a favourable resolution on an agenda item at this meeting may offer up a different approach to the wider issue.
16/64 – (ii) The Clerk has made a further request to Island Roads for a larger waste bin for Seaview Esplanade.
Barnsley Trail:

On Saturday 30th April 2016, the Barnsley Trail walking event formed one of the opening events to the IW walking festival. On the eve of the event, the Clerk, who was leading the walk, had only about a dozen names who had made prior bookings to take part. However, after a flurry of last minute phone calls on Saturday morning and a bright sunny day, 42 people actually turned up for the event. There were 18 Island residents and 24 people who had come over to the Island for the walking festival weekend. Despite having to pay to park in Pier Road Car Park following the IW Council’s refusal to give any concession, the participants insisted on making a donation to the Parish Council’s chosen local charity. The sum of £40.00 was collected and presented to Mr Mike Parsley of the Seagrove Pavilion Trust. Verbal feedback was extremely positive at the conclusion of the walk and many of the participants were observed later that afternoon either having a spot of lunch in the Seaview Hotel/Old Fort Café and/or wandering around the village.
CILCA:

The Clerk has received notification that his CILCA portfolio has not met the standard in a couple of areas and has been given 6 months to submit further evidence. The IW Training Partnership have been in contact and will work with the Clerk to address these issues.  
16/72
Planning:
16/72/01: Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
16/72/02: The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 13th May 2016)
i) P/00443: McDonalds Restaurants Ltd, Brading Road, Ryde, PO33 
   1QG

   Proposal: Demolition of store and wall; proposed single storey 
   extensions on rear and side elevations; alterations to parking and 

   drive thru including new island and associated works
   Resolved: 
   The members agreed unanimously to support this application
   ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
             (Closing date for comments 27th May 2016)
           ii) P/00470/16: Land rear of Roseneath, Madeira Road, Seaview, PO34
               Proposal: Demolition of shed; proposed garage/boat store fronting
               church street

               Resolved: 
               The members agreed unanimously to support this application
          iii) P/00475/16: 4, Salterns Road, Seaview, PO34 5AH 
              Proposal: Demolition of part rear extension; alterations; proposed 
              single storey rear extension to provide additional kitchen and dining 

              area; external raised terrace 
          iv) P/00476/16: 4, Salterns Road, Seaview, PO34 5AH
               Proposal: LBC for demolition of part rear extension; alterations; 
               proposed single storey rear extension to provide additional kitchen

               and dining area; external raised terrace

               Resolved: 
               The members agreed unanimously to support these applications
           v) P/00547/16: Robin Hill, Seaview Lane, Seaview, PO34 5DG
               Proposal: Alterations; extension to and conversion of garage/store
               to form one residential unit to include balcony at 1st floor level on 

               front elevation
               Resolved: 
               The members agreed by a majority of 6 votes for with 3 abstentions

               to support this application
              ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
             (Closing date for comments 3rd June 2016)

          vi) P/00540/16: Miramar, Old Seaview Lane, Seaview, PO34 5BG
               Proposal: Retention of single storey side extension as built
               Resolved: 

               The members agreed unanimously to support this application
         vii) P/00582/16: 9, Gregory Avenue, Ryde, PO33 1PZ

               Proposal: Retention of single storey rear extension; retention of 

               dormer extension on West elevation and dormer window on East

               elevation

               Resolved:

               The members agreed unanimously to support this application
16/73
Reports:
16/73/01: I.W: Ward Cllr Barry reported that the planning committee is due to meet to consider the Roadside Inn application on Tuesday 31st May 2016. 

He also reported a burnt out bin at Seagrove Bay which he will follow up.  
16/73/02: N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported a successful May Fair which raised £1300.00.
There is also a celebration tea party planned to celebrate the Queen’s 90th Birthday. It will be held on Sunday 12th June between 2.30 and 4.30 at the Seagrove Pavilion/Recreation Ground.
16/73/03: IWALC: Cllr Kalaher will be attending the Finance and General Purposes meeting due to be held on Thursday 19th May 2016.
16/73/04: Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Nothing to Report.
16/73/05: Others: Seaview Football Club held a friendly for Charity between Wightlink and Southern Vectis which raised £61.00 for Prostate Cancer.
16/74
To appoint members to committees and working groups:

16/74/01 Planning Sub-committee:
Resolved:  Chairman: Cllr Thomas-Foxley; Cllrs Kalaher, Jarman and Gibbs
16/74/02 Sandlands Allotments Sub-Committee:
Resolved: Cllrs Jarman and Turner 
16/74/03 Finance Working Party

Resolved: Cllrs Jarman, Kalaher, Gibbs and Jennings
16/74/04 Affordable Housing Working Party

Resolved: Cllrs Gibbs, Jarman and Tuson
Cllr Jennings also agreed to replace Cllr Rayner on the Website Working Party.

16/75

To appoint representatives to other organisations:

16/75/01 IWALC:
Resolved: Cllr Kalaher
16/75/02 N&SCP

Resolved: Cllrs Thomas-Foxley and Barraclough 

16/75/03 Seagrove Pavilion Trust:
Resolved: Cllr Colledge 
16/75/04 Friends of Hersey Nature Reserve:
Resolved: Cllr Turner 
16/76

To review the following policies and procedures:

16/76/01 Standing Orders

Resolved: Agreed with the removal of “Standards Board”
16/76/02 Financial Regulations

Resolved: Agreed with no amendments
16/76/03 Code of Conduct

Resolved: Agreed with no amendments
16/76/04 Risk Assessment

Resolved: Agreed with no amendments
16/76/05 Asset Register
Resolved: Agreed with the amendment No8 added
16/76/06 Grant Awarding Policy

Resolved: Agreed with no amendments
16/76/07 Publication Scheme

Resolved: Agreed with no amendments
16/76/08 Recording of Meetings

Resolved: Agreed with the removal of “draft”
16/76/09 Members declarations of Financial and other interests

Resolved: Members affirmed that no circumstances had changed 
16/77

To approve and confirm the Appointment of the Internal Auditor

Resolved: The members unanimously agreed Mr Mike Parsley as the internal auditor for 2016/2017
16/78
IWALC Workshop Event:
Cllr Rayner gave the members a report of the event that he and the Clerk had previously attended. He outlined some of the difficulties that were now facing Town and Parish Council’s following the cutting of budgets and funding to local authorities and some of the initiatives currently being pursued. Cllr Kalaher made some further comments and a discussion ensued about IWALC in general. It was agreed generally that some of the content from the event should be considered within the review of the Parish Plan and the Parish Council should continue to work pro-actively with IWALC over issues of training and the devolution of services.
16/79
Defibrillator:

Cllr Jennings had previously outlined that he had intended to approach the Parish Council to consider the funding of a de-fibrillator at Nettlestone Primary School for the general use of the Parish. However, it has transpired that some grant funding has now become available from the British Heart Foundation and that the project now only requires a top up grant of £400.00. An application form was completed and submitted to the Clerk. The outcome is minuted under Minute No 16/87/03 of these minutes.
16/80

Crossing Patrol at Nettlestone Primary School:

The IW Council has withdrawn the funding for the crossing patrol at Nettlestone Primary School at the end of the summer term 2016 and the Parish Council has been asked to consider funding the continuation of the service. The Clerk obtained annual costings, risk assessment survey results from the IW Council and pupil totals which were circulated to the members. The school has been previously approached to consider the funding and have decided that it is not required and has conceded to provide an extra member of staff at the start and end of the school day. Following discussions which included input from parents of pupils and those affected, it was suggested by the Chairman that this issue should be looked at through the school governors before the Parish Council makes any decision. He also asked the Ward Councillor to confirm that this was a budgetary decision by the IW Council and not based on any statistics and/or risk assessment. It was therefore decided that this item should be discussed again at the next meeting.
16/81

Beach Cleaning:

Under the IW Council’s new framework agreement on beach cleaning with Brighstone Landscaping, they have agreed to provide a minimum level of service of 18 slipway cleans a year and a weekly litter pick of the beaches. They have informed Town and Parish Council that they will need to “call off” and fund any further services that they require. Following discussions and in view of the previous decision made on this issue, the members agreed by 8 votes and 1 abstention that no further services were required. 
16/82

Environment Officer:

Following discussions at the previous meeting with a view to regular toilet inspections, the Clerk approached the IW Council with regard to the provision of an environment officer for this purpose. Having changed their service to provide a more bespoke service to Town and Parish Council’s, an offer of up to 4 hours a week has been made at a rate of £10.00 per hour. The Clerk also pointed out to the members that this service can be utilised to target issues of dog fouling and fly tipping.

Resolved: The members voted unanimously to provide 3 hours per week and review the provision in September. 
16/83

Farmer’s Market:

Cllr Barraclough outlined to the members a consideration of a Farmer’s Market within the Parish. The IW Council has been approached to determine the possible use of Pier Road Car Park. After initial suggestions of support, the IW Council then backed off slightly and seemed less keen. However, they appear to be prepared to enter into further discussions and hopefully a meeting is now likely. This will be discussed further at the June Meeting.
16/84

Isle of Wight Day:

The Clerk circulated a letter to members from Mr Robin Courage, the IW High Sheriff outlining the idea for an Isle of Wight day to be held in September. Following discussions, it was decided that the Community Partnership would take the lead on this issue with the full support of the Parish Council.
16/85

Trading Consent Licences:

16/85/01 Wight Ices

Resolved: The members agreed to point out the public nuisance and public safety that would be caused at locations such as Seagrove Bay and Seaview Esplanade and asked that the licensing officers consider this in their deliberations. There were 6 votes for, 2 against and 1 abstention. 
16/85/02 Seaview Bistro

Resolved: The members agreed to support the granting of this licence by 6 votes for, 1 against and 2 abstentions
16/86
Correspondence:
16/86/01: The following items were circulated:

IWC – Community Right to Bid (Wishing Well) – Successful Application

IWC – Treework – 7, Puckpool Close, Ryde

IWC – Street Collection Permit – RNLI

IWC – Reply from Head of Planning to letter about the Roadside Inn

IWC – Reply with regard to the shingle build up on the Duver 

IWC – Street Trading Application – The Seaview Bistro

IWC – Street Trading Application – Wight Ice 
16/86/02: The following items were reported:
Seagrove Pavilion Trust – Letter of receipt £40.00 donation from Barnsley Trail event.

Armed Forces Day – Letter of thanks for donation and invite to event.

Lloyds Bank – Confirmation of mandate instructions

IWC – Letter from Alex Minns (Ref) Delegation of powers for Beach Cleaning Services (if required)

Southern Water – Letter with regard to overpayment on Account

SLCC – Letter to Clerk advising further work required on CILCA portfolio.
16/87
Finances:
16/87/01: The following receipts were noted:-
Interest - £1.40
Dinghy Park £100.00
16/87/02: The following payments were approved:-
M.A Pink - £968.87 (Salary)
M.A Pink - £74.30 (Expenses)

Telephone/Broadband - £16.45; Mileage - £54.00; Postage - £3.85

Chant Lock - £166.96 (Kerry Fields and Dinghy Park Gate Repairs)

Top Mops - £372.00 (Seagrove Bay Toilets, March 2016 Minute No 15/92)
Top Mops - £1096.91 (Public Conveniences Cleaning Contract, April 2016 Minute No 16/45)

M.A Parsley - £431.25 (Internal Audit)

Keep Britain Tidy - £1219.20 (Beach Awards Minute No 16/08)

Beacon Media - £318.60 (IW Beacon, June Issue)

Ventnor Town Council - £1200 (Wallgate Units x 8 Minute No 16/25)

16/87/03: Grant Applications:- 
As reported in Item 16/79 of these minutes, Nettlestone Primary School made an application for a grant of £400.00 as a top up to their funding from the British Heart Foundation for a de-fibrillator to be sited at the school

Resolved:

The members agreed unanimously to the grant of the full amount
The community partnership has made an application for £115.20 for the publicity banners for the Queens 90th Birthday celebration event.
Resolved:

The members agreed unanimously to the grant of the full amount
16/87/04: To receive and approve the report of the Internal Auditor:
The Clerk circulated the full and final report of the internal auditor of the financial year ending 31.03.2016. There were no questions and the report was noted. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A
16/88
Information and Report:
Cllr Tuson made the observation that someone in the Parish was putting flags in dog mess. 
Cllr Gibbs said he was concerned about lights and movement in the Wishing Well Public House. The Chairman reminded members that planning permission has previously been granted for land at the rear to be developed but that the facility itself was now an asset of community value. 
Cllr Gibbs also expressed concern over the parking on the Duver and Springvale and the volume was creating a danger to road users.

There being no further business, the meeting was declared closed at 9.18pm. 
…………………………………….

Chairman 
20th June 2016  
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